




WATER 
 
What we are doing here is playing with the idea that it’s OK to contaminate our 
sole-source aquifer…a little bit, here and there. 
 
It’s not OK. 
 
This is a stance that will lead us to tragedy.  Today I read that the Select Board, at 
its next meeting on Tuesday, December 15th, will consider an engineering study of 
Pond Village for town water.  This is an action item, first on the agenda. 
 
Can we all agree that water is our most precious resource? ...and it’s free!  
Perhaps for that very reason we tend not to value it as what it is:  the only reason 
we are able to survive on this sand bar given to us by a melting glacier and being 
taken away by the salty sea. 
 
We stick our straws down into the precious lens and take what we want, when we 
want, with no limitation or thought.  We expect, and deserve, to think that our 
officials are at work protecting the purity of our sole source, not abandoning it. 
 
Our freshwater lens is really all we have.  But we seem bent on destroying it, 
death by a thousand flushes. 
 
The ZBA has a narrow, and very specific mandate:  they must address what is on 
their plate, and only that. They chafe at the time that has been spent in mulling 
over the Cloverleaf project, nearly a year, but don’t seem able to recognize the 
enormity of the risk they seem willing to take with our treasured resource. 
 
The number of units at Cloverleaf is far too great for the site, 39 units, 68 
bedrooms, on less than 4 acres of challenged terrain.  The septic system they 
propose is in pilot use at one site, for only 16 months, in a town with different 
hydrological conditions. 
 
A down-hill corner of the site actually sits within the zone of contribution to a 
neighbor’s well. 
 



The facts about the high level of nitrates in many of the wells of Pond Village were 
known to officials, though not to the residents, years ago. 
 
The ‘safe’ level of nitrates for drinking water, a number established in 1968 at 10 
mg/L, is now woefully outdated.  Based on irrefutable evidence in the past two 
decades, scientists recommend 3 to 5 mg/L to reduce the risk of many forms of 
cancer. 
 
There needs to be a town-wide comprehensive study made of every well, every 
septic system and cesspool, mapped.  There needs to be testing of every well.  
The town should be mounting a search for grants to help pay for the study, and 
the testing. 
 
There is a committee listed on the town website:  The Water Resources oversight 
Committee.  Its members are appointed by the Select Board. It has been allowed 
to wither.  ZBA members, questioned at their last meeting, seemed barely aware 
of its existence.  It should be the most important committee in town.  It needs to 
be populated and chaired.  This is the responsibility of town government.  If the 
town can manage to orchestrate a state grant of $1.5 million to bring piped water 
to the Cloverleaf site it can surely do the same for such a worthy effort. 
 
I recommend that everyone read the mission statement of December 2, 2010 for 
this moribund committee available sonline at the town website. It is a voice that 
has been sorely missing throughout the entire Cloverleaf process. 
 
The town voted to accept the gift of the Cloverleaf site with the clear 
understanding that it could sustain 12 to 16 units.  The town should now have the 
opportunity to vote on the grossly increased size of the proposed development. 
 
I ask that the ZBA not bring the comprehensive waiver to a vote at its Thursday, 
December 17th meeting.  I urge every Truro citizen who gives a damn to attend, 
and speak up. 
 
Pamela Wolff 
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STAFF MEMORANDUM 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

To:   Truro Planning Board  

From: Barbara Carboni, Interim Town Planner/Town Counsel, KP Law 

Date: December 15, 2020 

Re: Meeting December 16, 2020 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

2020-001/PB – Property at 4-H Bay View Road (Map 39, Parcel 77) and 3 Laura’s Way 

(Map 39, Parcel 325).    Application of Nathan A. Nickerson III for approval of a Definitive 

Subdivision Plan of Land  CONTINUED HEARING 

Updates  

On December 14, 2020, counsel for the Applicant submitted a “request, without confirmation of 

applicability, waiver for relief from applicability  for a waiver of Subdivision Rules and 

Regulations,” in particular, 3.6.6 Dead-end streets.   This Regulation limits dead-end streets to 

1,000 feet (and imposes other requirements).  

Chief Collins has reached out to the State Division of Fire Safety (Department of Fire Services) 

for input.  

 

2020-005/SPR – 38 Cliff Road (Map 32, Parcel 19).    Application of Katherine S. Cook and 

Christine Van Genderen for a Residential Site Plan Review for alterations to dwelling on 

property located in the Seashore District   

Existing Conditions and Proposed Project. 

 

 This property is located in the Seashore District, nonconforming as to lot area (.64 acres 

where 3 acres required) and as to setback of the existing house from Cliff Road (16.5 feet where 

50 feet required).   A shed encroaches into the side yard setback from the property boundary with 

40 Cliff Road. Cliff Road is unpaved. According to Assessor’s records, the house was 

constructed in 1950. 

According to the plans submitted, the existing first floor contains 1,020 square feet plus a 

76 square feet covered deck, and the second floor contains 369 square feet, for a total of 1,389 

square feet (plus the 76 sq ft deck).   Based on the application materials and the applicant’s 

presentation to the ZBA on December 14, 2020 (for a special permit), the proposed project 

removes most of the existing dwelling and reconstructs it on a somewhat enlarged footprint.  

According to the plans submitted, a screened porch of 296 square feet will be constructed on the 

north side of the house, and an additional  213 square feet of living space will be constructed on 

the east side of the house (rear).  The plans provide a proposed square footage of 1,252 square 
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feet, plus 373 square feet porch/deck, for the first floor, and 515 square feet for the second floor, 

for a total of 1,767 square feet plus the 373 sq ft porch/deck.  The height of the dwelling will 

increase from an existing ridge height of 22.1 feet above grade to 26.1 feet above grade (see Site 

Plan Notes). As indicated on the elevations provided, there are additional alterations to the 

structure that might be best described at the hearing.  

Sufficiency of Application 

 The Plan of Land submitted does not contain a Zoning Table, but most relevant 

dimensions are provided on a separate “Zoning Table” submitted.  Waivers are requested in the 

Checklist from certain requirements (e.g., topography and grading plan; existing and proposed 

lighting; existing landscape; limit of work area; landscaping plan).  The Board’s site visit will 

inform the Board’s opinion as to whether any of this additional information should be provided.  

Review Criteria under Section 70.4D 

 The Application adequately addresses the Review Criteria of Section 70.4D.  The Board 

may determine based on its site visit and further knowledge of the area whether the project meets 

applicable Criteria.  

 

Zoning Compliance 

 

Seashore District Total Gross Floor Area 

 

 In the Applicant’s separate Zoning Table, Site Coverage is stated as “3126 sf by right.”  It 

appears this is the Applicant’s calculation of Gross Floor Area by right on the .64 acre parcel as 

this lines up with the illustrative limits contained in Bylaw section 30.3. 1.A.1  (3,100 sq ft for .5 

acres; 3,150 sq.ft for .75 acres). Gross Floor Area is not the same as site or lot coverage, but in 

any event the proposed 2,140 sq ft falls well within the limit of Gross  Floor Area as of right for 

the lot.     

 

ZBA Proceedings - Expansion of a Nonconforming Structure 

 

Alteration of a dwelling on a lot nonconforming as to area increases the existing 

nonconformity and requires a special permit under G.L. c. 40A, s. 6.   Bjorklund v. Zoning Board 

of Appeals of Norwell, 450 Mass. 357 (2008).  The Applicant has filed for a special permit under 

G.L. c. 40A, s. 6 and Section 30.7 of the Zoning Bylaw.  Hearing opened on December 14, 2020.  

No major issues were flagged, but the ZBA expressed interest in this Board’s review of the 

proposal and continued public hearing on the special permit until January 25, 2021. 

 

Draft Decision  

A draft decision is circulated with this Staff Memo. For the sake of convenience only, it 

is in the form of a permit grant, in case the Board approves the proposal. 

 

 









































































































































November 16, 2020 

Town of Truro, Massachusetts 

Planning Board 

RE:  Public Notice 2020-001/PB Nathan Nickerson III seeks approval of a Definitive 

Subdivision Plan 

Dear Planning Board Members, 

My husband and I own a home at 25 Sawyer Grove Road, North Truro, MA. As such we would 

like to take this opportunity to inform you of our opposition to Mr. Nickerson’s application for a 

subdivision off of Sawyer Grove Road. 

We have numerous concerns regarding this proposal including the intensification of existing road 

hazards, increased traffic, and the lack of proper egress.  Additionally, Sawyer Grove Road and 

Laura’s Way already exceed the 30 lot maximum as defined in the Town of Truro Rules and 

Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Land item 3.6.5. 

Sawyer Grove is an uniquely configured road in that it curves numerous times throughout which, 

along with steep hills and declines, creates numerous blind spots.  The area where the road is 

proposed to originate is particularly dense with several driveways, curves and trees creating 

limited visibility.  This, along with an increase in road traffic, will certainly exacerbate the risk 

for potentially hazardous situations.  It is also our understanding that a similar proposal was 

submitted by Mr. Nickerson in December 2015 and withdrawn by him in February 2016 due to 

the Planning Boards opposition (Kopelman and Paige memo to Truro Planning Board, 2/16/16) 

and again submitted in December 2019 and withdrawn in July 2020. 

Furthermore, Mr. Nickerson has not been a good steward of our current development in which he 

has retained sole ownership of our road, Sawyer Grove.  He does not maintain our road in any 

way.  In frustration several residents have taken it upon themselves to ensure that the road is 

sanded and plowed during the winter months.  The road is overgrown with trees and vegetation.  

It is beginning to show the wear and tear from the weight and frequency of heavy work trucks 

removing debris and ferrying supplies to the job sites on Laura’s Way. Given his past record, we 

have no reason to believe he is concerned about what the addition of this proposed development 

will have on our neighborhood. 

We encourage the board to reject Mr. Nickerson’s proposal for an additional subdivision in our 

neighborhood and enact the recommendations set forth in the five page memo from Kopelman 

and Paige to the Truro Planning Board dated February 16, 2016. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Diedra Dietter and Michael Schultz, 25 Sawyer Grove Road, North Truro, Massachusetts 











November 24, 2020

Members of the Planning Board
c/o Mr. Jeffrey Ribeiro
Town of Truro
PO Box 2030
24 Town Hall Road
Truro, MA 02666

RE:  3 Laura’s Way and 4-H Bay View Road Proposed Subdivision

Dear Members of the Truro Planning Board,

We would like to express our concern for the proposed subdivision at 3 Laura’s Way 
and 4-H Bay View Road, North Truro that would create Tashmuit Lane and 3 new 
building lots.

For us, the issue is the creation of a side street that is literally right past a blind bend in 
Sawyer Grove Road as one drives toward the end of Sawyer Grove Road.  The 
potential safety hazard for cars, cyclists and pedestrians on Sawyer Grove Road from 
cars leaving the proposed Tashmuit Lane should be considered seriously when 
discussing this proposed subdivision.  Sawyer Grove already has many stretches of the 
road that have limited visibility of those on the road due to the bends in the road and the 
vegetation growing close to the road.

Regards,

Gary M. Cooper and Ronald D. Spinks
9 Laura’s Way
North Truro



Planning Board 

Town of Truro 
24 Town Hall Road 

Truro, MA 02666 
(508) 349-7004 

 

 

 

Staff Report 

Meeting of February 19, 2020 

Comments as of February 13, 2020, updates as noted 

 

2019-006/PB – Preliminary Subdivision 

Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer seek approval of a 
Preliminary Subdivision Plan, pursuant to G.L. c. 41, §81S and Section 2.4 of the Town 
of Truro Rules and Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Land with respect to 
property at Route 6 and Amity Lane, Truro, MA, Map 46, Parcel 8.   

Background: 

Update 2/19/2020: Staff is still working to schedule a site visit with the 
applicant and the Fire Chief. 

At the last hearing, the Board requested that the applicant agree to make some 
improvements to the existing Amity Lane in consultation with the Fire Chief. As of 
distribution of this report staff is still working to coordinate a site visit with the Chief 
and the applicant’s engineer. 

Staff hopes to be able to provide an update to the Board as of the meeting. Staff suggests 
the Board may wish to discuss the project, but it is likely that additional time will be 
needed to respond to the concerns of the Fire Chief. Thus, staff suggests that the 
application should be continued after discussion. An additional extension of time will be 
required. 

Motion: 

I move to continue the public hearing for case 2019-006/PB, application by 
Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer requesting 
approval of a Preliminary subdivision plan, to the regularly scheduled Planning 
Board meeting of March 4, 2020. 



Prior Comments: 

The applicant has stated that the intent of the request is to create a subdivision plan 
suitable for use to value the property ahead of a potential sale of lots 4 and 5 for 
conservation purposes. The valuation is also important when establishing any tax 
benefits from a discount sale. 

Amity Lane as it exists serves three lots with one housing unit on each. It is minimally 
improved. The proposal seeks to create a 40’ private way that would provide frontage for 
two buildable lots – lots 3 and 4. The existing lot frontage for the property to be divided 
along Amity Lane is not sufficient for the creation of any new buildable lots without the 
way.  

The proposal would result in a total of 5 buildable lots. While lot 4 would have 
permitting challenges from an environmental perspective, the lot would meet zoning 
and thus staff suggests that the Board must treat the lot as buildable. 

The applicant is requesting a waiver from further improvements to the road, but the 
Rural Roads exemption can only be applied to roads that serve 4 or fewer housing units. 

Since lot 4 would be a buildable lot, staff suggests that the Board should not treat the lot 
as conservation-restricted unless there is to be a deed restriction on the lot held by the 
Board itself. Conservation restrictions can always be removed or modified, and the 
Board must know that they have a sound legal mechanism to prevent such a situation 
without necessary roadway improvements. 

The applicant has signed a time extension agreement through February 19, 2020. Staff 
suggests that the Board continue the public hearing and review a draft decision on the 
project prior to a final vote. Staff will prepare the decision approving or denying the 
request consistent with the Board’s discussion at the public hearing. 

 

2020-001/PB – Definitive Subdivision 

Nathan A. Nickerson III seeks approval of a Definitive Subdivision Plan of Land, 
pursuant to G.L. c. 41, §81T and §2.5 of the Town of Truro Rules and Regulations 
Governing the Subdivision of Land with respect to property at 4-H Bay View Road and 3 
Laura’s Way, Truro, MA, Map 39, Parcels 77 and 325. 

Background: 

Update 2/19/2020: The applicant requested to continue to March 4th to 
ensure that a full board hears the case. A new site visit will be scheduled. 

The applicant requests approval of a subdivision of land resulting in two new buildable 
lots off the proposed Tashmuit Way. The new road will also provide access to a portion 
of the property known as 3 Laura’s Lane. Due to the topography of the site, it is almost 
certain that access to the Laura’s Lane parcel would be drawn from the new road. 



The proposal extends from Sawyer Grove Road, which was approved as a dead-end 
subdivision in 1989. While not mentioned in the decision for that subdivision, 
discussion by the Board and covenants attached showed a clear intent to prevent any 
additional subdivision roads off Sawyer Grove Road in the future. Laura’s Way was 
constructively approved after a failure of the Planning Board to act in 2007. 

A preliminary plan proposing the creation of Tashmuit Way and the subdivision of the 
parcels subject to this proposal into 5 lots was reviewed by the Planning Board in 2015. 
During that review concerns arose about the adequacy of access to the proposed 
subdivision via Sawyer Grove Road. Most notably, the Board considered its requirement 
that dead-end roads be no longer than 1000 feet. That proposal was ultimately 
withdrawn by the applicant in February 2016. 

The current proposal places the foot of the proposed Tashmuit Way at a similar location 
to the 2015 proposal, which is more than 1000 feet from the start of Sawyer Grove Road 
at Hughes Road. The Town Planner conferred with the Fire Chief, and they share 
concerns about any intensification of use along Sawyer Grove Road without the 
provision of secondary access. 

As part of the review of the 2015 application, the Board requested an opinion from Town 
Counsel on three specific questions. Staff feels that these concerns and questions are 
significant and deserve consideration by the Board when reviewing the current proposal. 

Staff had Counsel review the opinion and found the opinion and referenced case law 
hold true at the present. The opinion is included with your materials. 

The Board of Health will review the application at its meeting on Wednesday, February 
18th. Staff hopes to be able to provide an update to the Board as of the meeting, and 
formal comments will be distributed when available. 

Staff suggests that the Board discuss the application and review any Board of Health 
comments available at the time of the hearing. Staff expects the hearing to be continued 
to allow further response to comments from the Board of Health and the public by both 
the applicant and town staff. 

Motion: 

I move to continue the public hearing for case 2020-001/PB, application by 
Nathan A. Nickerson III requesting approval of a definitive subdivision plan, to 
the regularly scheduled Planning Board meeting of March 4, 2020. 

 

 

 

 

 



2020-001/SPR – Commercial Site Plan Review Waiver 

Ethan Poulin seeks Waiver of Commercial Site Plan Review pursuant to Section 70.9 of 
the Truro Zoning Bylaw for the installation of a garden shed at the existing commercial 
property located at 5 Highland Road, North Truro, MA, Map 36, Parcel 201. 

Background: 

The applicant requests a Waiver of Commercial Site Plan Review under §70.9 of the 
Bylaw. The proposal is for a new approximately 200 SF storage shed on the existing 
commercial property. Staff discussed the substance of these comments with the 
applicant prior to the submittal application. He was also advised that the Board has 
granted relief under this section in a similar situation in the recent past (Case 2019-
009/SPR, Warm Salt Breeze LLC, Linda Noons Rose). 

§70.9 states, in part, that the Board may waive Site Plan Review for “the alteration or 
reconstruction of an existing building or structure or new use or change of use.” As the 
proposal is for a new structure, staff suggests that the proposal is not eligible for a 
waiver. 

Staff suggests that the Board allow the applicant to withdraw their application without 
prejudice. Alternately, the Board can vote to deny the application. 

Motions:  

I move to allow the application for case 2020-001/SPR to be withdrawn 
without prejudice as requested by the applicant. 

- or - 

I move in the matter of 2020-001/SPR, Ethan Poulin, to 
[approve/approve with conditions/deny] the request for the Waiver of 
Commercial Site Plan Review pursuant to Section 70.9 of the Truro Zoning 
Bylaw for the installation of a garden shed at the existing commercial 
property located at 5 Highland Road, North Truro. 
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RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT SITE PLAN REVIEW DECISION 

Atlas Map 32 Parcel 19    Address 38 Cliff Road 

Case Reference No.: 2020-005/SPR  Applicants: Katherine S. Cook and Christine 

Van Genderen 

Hearing Date:  December 16, 2020 

Decision Date: December 16, 2020 

Sitting: Anne Greenbaum, Chair; Vice Chair; Jack Riemer, Clerk; Paul Kiernan; 

Bruce Boleyn; Steve Sollog; Peter Herridge 

Following a duly posted and noticed Truro Planning Board hearing held on December 16, 2020, 

the Board voted to approve the application for Residential Development Site Plan Review 

pursuant to Section 70.4 of the Truro Zoning Bylaw for additions to an existing residence on 

property located at 38 Cliff Road, Map 32, Parcel 19, in the Seashore District. 

The following materials were submitted as part of the complete application for review: 

• Application for Site Plan Review (Residential) 

• Certified Abutters List 

• “Plan of Land, #38 Cliff Road, Truro, prepared for Katherine S. Cook  & Christine Van 

Genderen, Deed Book 333507, Page 344, Lots 507, 508, 509, 510, Plan Book 20, Page 5”  

prepared by Outermost Land Survey, Inc., Scale 1”= 20’  dated October 23, 2020  

• “38 Cliff Road, Truro, Massachusetts,” prepared by Ted Smith Architect, LLC, Scale  

3/16th”= 1’ 0” dated October 26, 2020, Sheets E1.1-E1.2; E2.1-E2.4, inclusive; A1.1 

(revised December 12, 2020), A1.2 (revised December 12, 2020); A2.1, A2.s, A2.3, 

A2.5. 

• “38 Cliff Road – Planning Board Site Plan Review Zoning Table” dated November 9, 

2020 

• Review Criteria form, completed 

• Residential Site Plan Review Checklist 

• Product specifications for lighting fixture 

• Town of Truro Assessor’s Records and photographs  

• Pilgrim Heights Plan 

• Quitclaim Deed 

 

Board Vote: 

 

At the December 16, 2020 meeting, M.   made a motion, seconded by M. , to approve the 

application for residential development site plan.  Vote was 0-0 in favor.  
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The application of Katherine S. Cook and Christine Van Genderen for Residential Site Plan 

approval pursuant to s. 70.4 of the Truro Zoning Bylaw was granted by the Planning Board.   

This decision is pursuant to the following facts and conditions:  

Findings: 

1. This is an application by Katherine S. Cook and Christine Van Genderen  for Residential 

Site Plan Review pursuant to Section 70.4 of the Truro Zoning Bylaw (“Bylaw”).  

Residential Site Plan Review is required under Section 70.4 of the Zoning Bylaw, as the 

project is an addition to an existing single-family dwelling in the Seashore District. 

 

2. The Property is located at 38 Cliff Road and is shown on Truro Assessor’s Map 32, 

Parcel 19.  The Property contains .64 acres and is located in the Seashore District.  The 

lot is nonconforming as to lot area where three acres are required, and as to front setback 

from Cliff Road (16.5 feet where 50 feet required).     

 

3. The existing single-family house is located toward the southwest corner of the property.   

It contains a total of 1,389 square feet, plus a 76 foot covered deck.  The first floor 

contains 1,020 square feet plus the deck; the second floor contains 369 square feet. 

 

4. The proposed project removes most of the existing dwelling and reconstructs it on a 

somewhat enlarged footprint.  A screened porch of 296 square feet will be constructed on 

the north side of the house, and an additional  213 square feet of living space will be 

constructed on the east side of the house (rear). The total [GROSS FLOOR AREA?] will 

be 1,767 square feet plus a 373 square foot porch/deck.  The first floor will contain 1,252 

square feet, plus the deck; the second floor will contain 515 square feet.  The height of 

the dwelling will increase from an existing ridge height of 22.1 feet above grade to 26.1 

feet above grade.    

 

5. No additional alterations to the property are proposed.  

 

6. The Board has reviewed all plans with respect to this Application and has found that they 

comply with all requirements set forth in Section 70.4(C) of the Bylaw. 

 

7. The Board found that the house will be reconstructed in a manner that is in keeping with 

the scale of the existing building and other buildings in the neighborhood.  This 

contributes to preserving the characteristics of the Seashore District.  

 

8. Pursuant to Section 70.4(D) of the Bylaw, the Board found: 
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a. Relation of Buildings and Structures to the Environment.  The Board finds that 

the reconstructed dwelling relates to the existing terrain and lot, as it modestly 

expands the footprint of the existing house and preserves the scale of the existing 

building.  

 

b. Building Design and Landscaping. The Board finds that the reconstructed house is 

in an updated vernacular style consistent with other dwellings in the Seashore 

District and complementary to the landscape, particularly in its compactness on an 

undersized Seashore lot.  The materials are likewise complementary and 

appropriate to the location.   

 

c. Preservation of Landscape. The Board finds that the landscape will be preserved 

as the house is being expanded only modestly and no new parking areas or other 

appurtenances will be created.   

 

d. Circulation.  The Board finds that the existing driveway and parking area will 

adequately and safely serve the expanded house. 

 

e. Lighting.  The Board finds that the lighting proposed for the structure will be 

consistent with General Bylaw Chapter IV, Section 6, and that adjacent properties 

and the night sky will be protected from intrusive lighting.  

Conditions 

1. The use of the Property shall be in strict conformance with the Town of Truro Bylaw; 

 

2. Construction shall conform to the plans referenced in this decision; and 

 

3. The Applicant must obtain a special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals under 

Section 30.7 and 30.8, and G.L. c. 40A s. 6, to expand a nonconforming structure.  

 

 

This Site Plan Approval for a Residential Site Plan shall expire two (2) years from the date of 

approval.   

Pursuant to Zoning Bylaw Section 70.6, it is the responsibility of the applicant to obtain a true 

attested copy of this decision from the Town Clerk and to record this decision in the Barnstable 

Registry of Deeds or Land Court, as applicable.  Prior to the issuance of building permit, the 

applicant shall present evidence of such recording to the Building Commissioner and the 

Planning Board Secretary.  

______________________________________________________ 

`   Anne Greenbaum, Chair. Truro Planning Board    Date 
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_____________________________________________________________________________________ 

Received, Office of the Town Clerk 

 

 

   _________________________________________________________________ 

             

   Signature      Date 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

§40.6 Growth Management 

 

A. Purpose.  The purpose of § 40.6 of the bylaw is to provide adequate time for the Town to 

plan and prepare for the effects of future residential growth, and ensure that the pace of 

growth does not diminish the Town’s rural character, impair natural resources or 

overwhelm town services or infrastructure.  The gradual pace of development afforded by 

the bylaw will provide opportunities for the Town to:  1) purchase and protect open spaces, 

thereby reducing the Town’s ultimate density and preserving, as much as possible, the 

Town’s rural character; 2) undertake comprehensive planning to identify a community land 

use vision to guide the regulation of land use and development; 3) assess the impacts of 

anticipated growth on town infrastructure, roads, drinking water supply and fresh and 

marine wetlands and water bodies, and plan appropriate measures to protect the integrity 

of those resources; and 4) develop a financially sustainable plan for the provision of town 

services and infrastructure necessary to support the community’s land use vision.  This 

section, 40.6, shall expire on December 31, 2021. (4/16) 
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TOWN OF TRURO 
Planning Board 
MEETING MINUTES 
July 22, 2020 
TRURO TOWN HALL 
 
Members Present:  Chair-Anne Greenbaum, Peter Herridge, Jack Riemer, Bruce Boleyn, Paul Kiernan, 
Steve Sollog, Karen Tosh 
 
Others Present:  Town Planner-Jeffrey Ribeiro, Atty. David Reid, Bill O’Brien, John O’Reilly, Atty. Barbara 
Huggins-Carboni 
 
Chair Greenbaum called the meeting to order at 6:08 pm.  Town Planner Ribeiro read off instructions on 
how people could join the meeting to listen or provide comment. 
 
Public Comment Period:   
Mr. Bill O’Brien lives on Sawyer Grove Road and he heard that 2020-001/PB had been removed from the 
agenda.  He wanted to know if that were true, and if so, did the Board have the capacity to have a 
discussion once an item was withdrawn?  Town Planner Ribeiro stated that about an hour prior to the 
meeting they did receive a request to withdraw from the applicant.  He does not expect to have any 
substantive discussion of the case or the project.  The Board will discuss the request to withdraw. 
 
Member Riemer stated he was having trouble hearing the comments and asked if anyone else was 
having difficulty.  It was determined it was on Member Riemer’s end.  He stated he had a document 
which was distributed to the Planning Board from the Woods Hole Group and signed by Town Manager 
Palmer.  Within the Chapter 91 application there are provisions to be signed off.  He would like the 
Board to be aware that he is not aware of any action that’s been taken on this and it should be 
scheduled on an agenda to ensure the Board has complied with what’s been asked for.  Town Planner 
Ribeiro said that the actions have been taken and the appropriate form was signed by him.  It was then 
sent to the Board as that’s the requirement.  The Board can send comments to the DEP if it so chooses. 
Member Kiernan asked that the form being referenced be sent to him. 
 
Public Hearing-Continued 
2019-006/PB – Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer seek approval of a 
Preliminary Subdivision Plan of Land, pursuant to G.L. c. 41, §81S and §2.4 of the Town of Truro Rules 
and Regulations Governing the Subdivision of Land with respect to property at Route 6 and Amity 
Lane, Truro, MA, Map 46, Parcel 8. 
 
Member Tosh announced that she needed to recuse herself.  Since the meeting was taking place 
virtually, she would mute the sound and Chair Greenbaum would motion to her when the item under 
discussion was done. 
 
Chair Greenbaum stated that after their last meeting, they had a motion with some conditions in it.  She 
asked if there was any discussion of the conditions listed.  Member Riemer asked if all abutters had been 
notified?  Town Planner Ribeiro said that a subsequent notice was mailed to let people know that they 
were restarting the hearing process.  Member Riemer noted that the preliminary plan was not signed or 
stamped.  Town Planner Ribeiro stated that they will need John O’Reilly to submit the signed, stamped 
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preliminary plan. Chair Greenbaum asked if that should be included in the conditions.  Atty. Huggins-
Carboni suggested that someone go over the conditions for the public.  
Town Planner Ribeiro gave a summary of how the Applicant has been working with the Truro 
Conservation Trust to donate land.  This is a Preliminary Plan, so the Board will come back to review a 
Definitive Plan.  The proposal is to create a subdivision with no intention to ever build it.  It creates 1 lot 
that meets zoning requirements and 1 unbuildable lot that lacks frontage.  The proposed language 
before the Board seeks to provide protection to the Town and the Board.  Mr. O’Reilly stated that the 
findings and conditions were sent to Mr. Schirmer and Mr. Schirmer was fine with them all. 
 
Chair Greenbaum proceeded to read the findings and conditions. 
The Board makes the following findings: 

1. The Plan shows Lot 3, containing an existing single-family house, with frontage on the depicted 
Amity Lane and unnamed “Way”; Lot 4, vacant, with frontage on the unnamed “Way”); and Lot 
5, which lacks frontage on any way and is not a buildable lot. 

2. The Applicant represents that Lots 4 and 5 will be conveyed to the Truro Conservation Trust. 
3. The Applicant represents that neither will Amity Lane be improved nor will the unnamed “Way” 

be constructed until such time that Lot 4 is improved by a residence. 
4. The Applicant represents that the trees identified by the Truro Fire Chief for removal as shown 

on the plan will be removed prior to application for a Definitive Subdivision of Land. 
The Planning Board approves the preliminary plan subject to the following modifications and conditions: 

1. Lot 5 shall be labelled “not a buildable lot”. 
2. At such time that Lot 4 is improved by a residence, Amity Lane and the unnamed “Way” shall be 

constructed in conformance with the Planning Board Rules and Regulations Governing the 
Subdivision of Lane. 

3. Any further subdivision of land depicted on the Plan, or division of such land pursuant to G.L. c. 
41, s. 81P shall require a modification of this subdivision plan. 

4. The preliminary subdivision plan must be a stamped and signed copy. 
 
Member Riemer would like to see recognition of the Town of Truro General Bylaw 1-9-13, Public Safety 
Clearing Guidelines.  Chair Greenbaum stated that the Fire Chief has weighed in and said that with those 
trees removed, he’s comfortable with it.  Town Planner Ribeiro gave some background on this item.  
Member Riemer would like the Fire Chief to acknowledge in his review of the road that he also took into 
consideration the specific requirements of this General Bylaw.  Town Planner Ribeiro will look into that. 
 
Member Riemer asked what guarantees does a future Planning Board have with regard to an ANR 
application going forward with any approvals they may agree to?  Mr. O’Reilly said that if you look at 
condition #3 it qualifies two types of plan that comes before the Planning Board; a subdivision and an 
81P.  An 81P is an ANR plan.  Condition #3 prohibits anyone in the future of Lot 3 coming in and doing an 
ANR to skirt the issue of the access road.  Member Riemer does not feel satisfied.  Chair Greenbaum 
asked Atty. Huggins-Carboni if she agreed with Mr. O’Reilly’s read of condition #3.  Atty. Huggins-
Carboni stated that condition #3 builds in the protection against unanticipated development. 
 
Member Kiernan stated that at the last meeting he asked Town Planner Ribeiro if he could get an 
assurance from the Fire Chief in writing and asked if that had been received.  Town Planner Ribeiro said 
that the Fire Chief’s concern was having the trees removed and if no new development was to happen 
there, he was alright with the proposal.  Atty. Huggins-Carboni suggested adding a condition that would 
require written determination by the Fire Chief either now, at the time of any further development, or 
at the time of the definitive subdivision plan.  Member Kiernan stated that the traveled “Way” that is 
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currently being used to access different properties does not exist, in part, within the legal way of the 
road.  It travels onto private property.  He wanted to know if that was a problem?  Atty. Huggins-Carboni 
explained that it was not a problem for purposes of the preliminary plan and suggested that they could 
add a condition about clarifying ownership and rights in the “Way”.  Mr. O’Reilly believes that Mr. 
Schirmer told the Board that he and his family owns the rights within Amity Lane.   
 
Member Kiernan is uncomfortable with the existing roadway because it is built to no standards.  He 
does not want to blindside anybody here, but it seems to him that this is their last chance to make that 
safe before it passes into other’s hands.  At the same time, the Zoning Bylaw requires certain things 
before a road can be used for frontage.  He understands that this is a very generous gift of land.   
 
Member Riemer reiterated that the Board has requested that the Fire Chief review the public safety 
clearing guidelines, and in addition the Police Chief and DPW Director should review this as well.  Town 
Planner Ribeiro said that they do have a letter on file from DPW Director Cabral stating that he has no 
concerns and sees no concerns over the impact of the proposal on any Town infrastructure.  He can 
certainly get written comment from the Fire Chief later on.  Member Riemer would like the letters to 
incorporate that their approval is an awareness of the public safety clearing guidelines.  Chair 
Greenbaum would like this to be part of the definitive subdivision conversation. 
 
Member Sollog made a motion to approve the application for case 2019-006/PB by Abigail B. 
Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer requesting approval of a Preliminary subdivision 
plan based on the following specific findings and subject to the following conditions: 
 
The Planning Board has reviewed the preliminary subdivision plan submitted by the applicant 
pursuant to G.L. c. 41, s. 81S, identified as on the plan titled Preliminary Subdivision Plan of Land is 
Truro, Massachusetts for Abigail B. Schirmer, Audrey Schirmer, and Joseph M. Schirmer at 1 Amity 
Lane, Truro, MA, prepared by J.M. O’Reilly & Associates, Inc., dated 9/9/2019, as revised 7/15/2020.  
The Board makes the following findings: 

1. The Plan shows Lot 3, containing an existing single-family house, with frontage on the 
depicted Amity Lane and unnamed “Way”; Lot 4, vacant, with frontage on the unnamed 
“Way”; and Lot 5, which lacks frontage on any way and is not a buildable lot. 

2. The Applicant represents that Lots 4 and 5 will be conveyed to the Truro Conservation Trust. 
3. The Applicant represents that neither will Amity Lane be improved nor will the unnamed 

“Way” be constructed until such time that Lot 4 is improved by a residence. 
4. The Applicant represents that the trees identified by the Truro Fire Chief for removal as shown 

on the plan will be removed prior to application for a Definitive Subdivision of Land. 
 
The Planning Board approves the preliminary plan subject to the following modifications and 
conditions: 

1. Lot 5 shall be labelled “not a buildable lot.” 
2. At such time that Lot 4 is improved by a residence, Amity Lane and the unnamed “Way” shall 

be constructed in conformance with the Planning Board Rules and Regulations Governing the 
Subdivision of Land. 

3. Any further subdivision of land depicted on the Plan, or division of such land pursuant to G.L. 
c.41, s. 81P shall require a modification of this subdivision plan. 

4. A stamped and signed plan shall be submitted. 
 
Member Herridge seconded. 
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Member Kiernan asked if all the trees that are to be removed located on Schirmer land or are some on 
private property?  Town Planner Ribeiro stated that the trees to be removed are either on the parcel still 
owned by the Schirmer’s or within the Amity Lane layout which the Schirmer’s retained full rights within 
the way. 
So voted; 
Member Sollog-Aye 
Member Riemer-Aye 
Member Boleyn-Aye 
Chair Greenbaum-Aye 
Member Kiernan-Abstained 
Member Tosh-Recused 
Member Herridge-Aye 
5-0-2 (Member Kiernan Abstained; Member Tosh Recused), motion carries. 
 
 
2020-001/PB-Nathan A. Nickerson III seeks approval of a Definitive Subdivision Plan of Land, pursuant 
to G.L. c.41, §81T and §2.5 of the Town of Truro Rules and Regulations Governing the Subdivision of 
Land with respect to property at 4-H Bay View Road and 3 Laura’s Way, Truro, MA, Map 39, Parcels 77 
and 325. 
 
Town Planner Ribeiro explained that this is a subdivision that the Planning Board received at the 
beginning of the year.  There was a previous proposal that was submitted and then withdrawn due to a 
procedural error on the Applicant’s part.  He then proceeded to give a summary of the proposal. 
 
Chair Greenbaum noted that 6 members of the Planning Board as well as Town Planner Ribeiro and Atty. 
Huggins-Carboni did a site visit.   
 
Town Planner Ribeiro continued, stating that the Applicant sent an email right before 5:00pm saying 
that they wished to withdraw the application from consideration.  He thinks it would be appropriate for 
the Board to accept that request.  The Applicant may want to come back with a different proposal, but 
that’s unclear at this time. 
 
Member Riemer reviewed the Planning Board minutes dated June 12, 2007 referencing application 
number 2007-008 which represents what they are again confronted with today.  He would like all the 
Boards to have a chance to read these minutes to consider how they want to approach the Applicant’s 
request.  Chair Greenbaum asked Member Riemer to clarify whether this was to consider the Applicant’s 
request to withdraw or the Applicant’s overall request.  Member Riemer asked, “Do we want to accept 
his request with prejudice or without prejudice?”  Atty. Huggins-Carboni gave the Board two different 
options. 
 
Member Tosh asked, if the Board denies the request to withdraw, and then they have the hearing and 
deny the project, is the project then dead forever or is it dead for 2 years and they can come back and 
apply again?  Atty. Huggins-Carboni stated that it’s the latter, or they can appeal the denial.  If it’s 
withdrawn without prejudice, the Applicant can come back at any time.  If the Board does not accept 
the request to withdraw, then the Board can hold a hearing on the project, the Board can deny it, which 
will give the Applicant the option to appeal it or to come back in two years. 
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As Member Herridge recalls, this was originally a dead-end road, more than 1,000 feet long.  The 
additional development got approved in a suspect manner and he would think they would not want any 
more development back there. 
 
Member Riemer asked, if the Board was to deny the Applicant’s request and open the public hearing, 
would they then seek to develop findings of fact that would support a denial of the application?  Atty. 
Huggins-Carboni stated that the Board would hold a public hearing on the application and the record 
would develop as it develops.  Member Riemer said that 13 years have elapsed.  He would like to leave a 
clear message for future Boards that might be looking at this same proposal 10 years down the line, as 
to what the facts were that determined their concern. 
 
Member Riemer reviewed the packet which included extensive stormwater runoff calculations, and he 
reviewed the Board of Health comments.  If this is to go forward, he would suggest hiring a consultant to 
look at the engineering that was provided to them.   
 
Member Sollog states there is a dilemma of allowing a withdrawal that permits the Applicant to 
reconfigure or find a different Board (as Board members do change).  He may prefer to allow the 
withdrawal and trust the Boards in the future to discern this possible return of the Applicant. 
 
Member Kiernan sees merit in both sides, but feels it is not a repetitive application.  It has substantially 
changed.  He is not in favor of blocking the withdrawal due to a repetitive action.  The facts will remain 
the same.  He wished to remind the Board that if the Applicant takes it to court, the Planning Board has 
no reason to expect that the Select Board would back them up.  He is not overly excited about not giving 
the Applicant his withdrawal. 
 
Member Riemer would like to give recognition to the letters that were written to the Planning Board 
from members of this subdivision expressing serious concerns over a wide range of topics.  Chair 
Greenbaum stated that the letter would be part of the application going forward.  Atty. Huggins-Carboni 
also suggested that the letters could be attached to the minutes.  Member Riemer liked the idea of 
attaching the letters to the minutes. 
 
Member Boleyn attended the site visit today.  With all the continuances, the staking out was not 
improved at all and he senses a lack of cooperation.  He would subscribe to accepting the request to 
withdraw the application without prejudice. 
 
Member Boleyn made a motion to accept the request to withdraw the application without prejudice. 
Member Kiernan seconded. 
So voted; 
Member Herridge-Nay 
Member Kiernan-Aye 
Member Tosh-Nay 
Chair Greenbaum-Aye 
Member Boleyn-Aye 
Member Riemer-Nay 
Member Sollog-Aye 
4-3-0, motion carries. 
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Board Action/Review 
Election of Officers 
 
Member Kiernan made a motion to nominate Anne Greenbaum as Chair. 
Member Riemer seconded. 
So voted; 
Member Kiernan-Aye 
Member Boleyn-Aye 
Member Herridge-Aye 
Member Riemer-Aye 
Member Tosh-Aye 
Member Sollog-Aye 
Chair Greenbaum-Aye 
7-0-0, motion carries. 
 
Chair Greenbaum made a motion to nominate Karen Tosh as Vice-Chair. 
Member Herridge seconded. 
So voted; 
Member Sollog-Aye 
Member Riemer-Aye 
Member Boleyn-Aye 
Chair Greenbaum-Aye 
Member Kiernan-Aye 
Member Herridge-Aye 
Member Tosh-Abstained 
6-0-1, motion carries. 
 
Member Kiernan made a motion to nominate Jack Riemer as Clerk. 
Member Herridge seconded. 
So voted; 
Member Herridge-Aye 
Member Kiernan-Aye 
Member Tosh-Aye 
Chair Greenbaum-Aye 
Member Boleyn-Aye 
Member Riemer-Aye 
Member Sollog-Aye 
7-0-0, motion carries. 
 
Chair Greenbaum would like to skip the next item on the agenda and come back to it after the next 
discussion. 
 
Review of the effect of Section 50.2 of the Zoning Bylaw upon the Town of Truro to submit a report to 
the 2021 Truro Annual Town Meeting. 
Chair Greenbaum stated that Administrative Assistant Liz Sturdy caught the fact that the Planning Board 
is supposed to provide the 2021 Annual Town Meeting with a report regarding the impact of the 
Residential District House Size Bylaw.  She requested that Member Kiernan work with her on that.  
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Member Kiernan agreed.  They will work on this and come back to the Board with thoughts about how 
they can do it. 
 
Review of the Cloverleaf Truro Rental Housing Comprehensive Permit application under MGL Ch. 40B 
to formulate comments for submittal to the Zoning Board of Appeals. 
 
Chair Greenbaum sent the Board very early draft documents, one being about their next round of 
feedback, and the other which was responses to the revised waivers.  She then asked if the Board 
wanted to have some conversation or did they want to set up a work session?  General agreement by 
the Board was to meet for a work session.  A work session was scheduled for Monday at 2:30pm. 
 
Member Riemer had read an article in the Provincetown Independent which stated that due to the 
extension beyond the end of the month the Cloverleaf project would not qualify for funding in this 
quarter, and for this reason would be moved into the next quarter.  He asked Atty. Huggins-Carboni if 
that was the case.  Atty. Huggins-Carboni stated she would have to speak to the Applicant about that.  
Town Planner Ribeiro said that the low-income housing tax credits are usually handed out on an annual 
basis.  Mini rounds are now being done, which occur every 6 months.  He thinks the expectation is that 
because the Zoning Board approval is not in hand, the project will not be funded in the mini round which 
is now (the August round).  It will be placed in the November round. 
 
Member Herridge made a motion to adjourn at 8:00pm 
Member Boleyn seconded. 
So voted; 7-0-0, motion carries. 
 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Noelle L. Scoullar 
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